
 

 

 
 

 

July 2011   CIRCULATION: 1,230 
Wamboin Community Assn: www.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Bywong Community www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

Fire Brigade: http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 
 

All proceeds from advertisements after printing costs go to the WAMBOIN COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION that started The Whisper as a 

community newsletter in 1981, and continues to own it.  The newsletter is distributed to all letterboxes in Wamboin and Bywong (plus other 

localities in our fire brigade‘s area) at the start of each month, except January.  Contributions from all residents are encouraged, valued and 

the main content of the newsletter.  The Editor is Ned Noel, 17 Reedy Creek Place, Wamboin, 2620, phone 6238-3484.  Please email 

contributions to either Tnednoel@optusnet.com.au or whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au or mail them.  The deadline for the next issue of 

The Whisper is always the last Sunday of the month, 7 pm, so for the August 2011 issue the deadline is Sunday, 31 July 2011, 7 pm.  Instant 

Colour Press will then multiply 1 copy into more than 1200.   Then the new issue will go to the volunteer deliverers 5 days later. 
 

LIFE THREATENING EMERGENCIES Fire/Police/Ambulance  - Dial Triple Zero (000) All Hours 
Bungendore Police:  6238 1244   Wamboin Fire Brigade Info Centre: 0409 991 340    Ambulance Bookings: 131233 
 

LOCAL FACILITIES AND CONTACTS 
Wamboin Community Assoc. Peter Harrison President 6238 3525 

Bywong Community Darryl Bourke President 6230 3055 

Fire Brigade Andrew Dunn Captain 0409 991 340 or 6238 1849 ah 

Wamboin Markets Joan Mason contact 6238 3258 

Sutton School Playgroup Toni Moore   Convenor 6238 3669. 

Landcare Roger Good President 6236 9048 

Community Nurse  Heather Morrison Bungendore 6238 1333 

Emergency Services NSW Call Centre Staff 132 500 

Emergency Services Admin. Colin Brown Controller 6238 1067 

Justice of the Peace Peter Greenwood JP 6238 3358 

Justice of the Peace Keith France JP 6238 3596 

Justice of the Peace Margaret Fletcher JP 6238 1211 

Justice of the Peace Jill Sedaitis JP 6236 9559 

Justice of the Peace Tony Holland JP 6238 3762 

Wamboin Scout Group Peter Harrison contact 6238 3525 

Wamboin Pony Club Robyn Slater Senior Instructor 6238 3472 

Geary’s Gap Pony Club Katarina Biondic contact 0421 859 917 

Wamboin Play Group Emma Auzins Convener 6238 3974 or 0417 464 517 

Wamboin Hall Bookings Joan Mason contact 6238 3258 

Church - Anglican Robyn Robertson Warden 6238 3202 

Christian Prayer Group Steve & Imelda Taylor contacts 6238 3220 

KYB Bible Study Group Yvonne Barrett contact 6230 3539 or 0409 951 388 

Golf Peter Greenwood Golfer 6238 3358 

Injured Wildlife Wildcare Helpline 6299 1966 

Wonderful Women of Wamboin Claire Ayling Convenor 6238 3347 

Lake George VIEW Club Lydia Zielinski contact 6230 3488 

Wamboin Book Group Alice Scott Secretary 6238 3178 

YOUNG ENTREPRENEURS 
Alana Stenning petsitting 6238 3060 Jess, Ellen & Nicole Smith petsitting (incl horses) 6238 3115 

Fiona Skea babysitting 6238 3290 Ashleigh Caird babysitting 6238 0746 

Rebecca Purdie petsitting 6238 3343 Gabrielle Simpkin babysitting/ petsitting 6238-1335 

Elena Sutcliffe petsitting 6238 3228 Jack & Matilda Whitney pet care, baby sitting, odd jobs 6238 3059 
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RIDING INSTRUCTION 

ACCREDITED EFA LEVEL 1 

Local riding instuctor available for beginners and more 

experienced riders. I will come to your property, or have 

sand arena available.  Improve your dressage, jumping or 

just increase your confidence.  Available weekends or 

weekdays. 

TEACHING IN WAMBOIN FOR OVER 10 YEARS 

Phone Leanne on 6238-3435 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pumps and Rural Maintenance 
Specialising in pump installation, repair and sales 

ABN 28 980 965 960 

 

Rhett Cox 

Mobile: 0411 140 584 

Phone/Fax: (02) 6230 3387 

Email:  

rhettro@bigpond.com 
 

 

The Feed Shed 
Bungendore 

Supplying Quality Lucerne & Pasture Hay Good Range of 
Bagged Feed and Chaff 

Steel Cattle and Horse Yard Panels Stock and General 

Transport Open 7 Days  Locally Owned 
 

Steve Hughes        
Ph 62380900  0408 481 664     

32 King Street   
Bungendore 
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Wamboin 

Community Association 

President’s Paragraphs 
 

 
  

Home Produce Markets — The local Produce Markets are now in winter recess, so we‘ll not see our monthly, Saturday get 

together (and produce stalls, of course) again until September. 

Council Matters — Thanks to all who attended the Integrated Planning & Reporting Forum held at the Community Hall last 

month. It was a great turnout, and there was plenty of good discussion and input. Council now embarks on the mammoth task 

of working through all the information gathered from the 10 forums and coming up with a meaningful Community Strategic 

Plan! I‘ll keep you posted on the progress. 

There‘s not been a great deal across the Council desk in the last month that directly impacts Wamboin residents. The most 

controversial issue of late has been the compilation of a Local Heritage List, which seems to have some owners of heritage 

assets up in arms. To others, this seems little more than a storm in a teacup, as they see the Local Heritage List doing little 

more than identifying assets that are of local heritage significance. Notably for us Wamboinites, there are no heritage assets 

identified in our ‗back yard‘, and only Old Bywong Town identified in neighbouring Bywong. So if you think you know of a 

local heritage asset or local area of cultural significance, let me know and I‘ll pass the details on to the Heritage Committee for 

consideration. 

Bonfire & Fireworks Night — The next event on the community calendar, coming up in September, will be the annual 

bonfire night and fireworks display. More on that in next month‘s Whisper. 

Upcoming Events — Information on all upcoming events within the community (―What‘s on in Wamboin‖) is provided on 

the WCA website. Just go to http://wamboincommunity.asn.au and follow the relevant links for more details on any event of 

interest. If you belong to a local community group and would like your event(s) included, please email details to the WCA 

Webmaster at webmaster@wamboincommunity.asn.au. 

WCA Electronic Noticeboard — The WCA electronic noticeboard is a convenient way to keep up with community activities. 

Subscribe by visiting the WCA website at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/noticeboard 

The Whisper On-Line — Remember that copies of The Whisper are available on-line at 

http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/whisper on the first Sunday of the month. 

-- Pete Harrison (president@wamboincommunity.asn.au) 
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Bywong  

Community 

News 
www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

 

Darryl Bourke, President 

This News Put Together by the 

Bywong Committee 

 

  

 Sustainability in Bywong houses.   Staying warm in Bywong over recent weeks has not been easy – but may become 

a bit less burdensome and expensive with some pointers from Council‘s Home and Garden Sustainability Reviewer, Annie 

Duke. Under a scheme to help both our environment and our residents, Palerang  Council is sponsoring some helpful chats 

which are part of a wider programme for sustaining our towns and residential areas, and will include some pointers to 

retrofitting our houses. The workshop is at Bywong Hall on Thursday 28 July at 7.30 pm. All residents of Bywong and 

Wamboin are encouraged to attend – and take part if they feel inclined. Watch the notice boards and letter-box for 

confirmation and further details.   

  

 Trivia.  Trivia Night is filling up fast – so don‘t miss out! Questions are well under way and defying all attempts at 

hacking and the soups are forming in the minds of talented Bywong masterchefs. The date is Saturday 16 July. We know some 

of our former winners are already enrolled, and that there are new challengers honing their skills. Bookings are with Kerry on 

6236 9841. 

  

 Any clever people out there?   From time to time the Community needs a bit of expert direct or a skilled touch, 

particularly with regard to its efforts on behalf of our Bywong Community Hall. We would love to hear from anyone with 

trade skills who could give us the occasional hand or advice with expenditure of our grant funds or a helping hand or advice on 

minor maintenance issues. Larger jobs of course  are part of formal budgeted  quotes, which we would hope to award also to 

our local supporters. If you can help, please get in touch with our Secretary Anne Goonan 6230 3099 or committee members 

Andy Burbidge 6230 9273  or Guy Cotsell 6230 3523. 

  

 Grant expenditure.   Expenditure of our grant money from the Community Building and Partnership Programme is 

jogging along nicely, with projects being ticked off on completion. A variety of works is now under way in the grounds, and 

the new large stove is enjoying use from Hall users. The hall is now in use by several local organisations and has been host to 

some midday and early evening family reunions. 

 
 

YOGA in SUTTON 
 

TUESDAY MORNINGS 

Term 3 Commences Tuesday 19 July 2011 

SUTTON HALL - 10.00am to 11.30am 

                                          
Beginners Welcome 

Casual: $15 per class  

6 week pass $78 (only $13 per class) 
  

Relaxation and Postures 

Breathing Practices and Meditation 
 

Contact: Maureen 

Phone: 0402 900 033 

Email enjoy.yogawithmaureen@gmail.com 

 

CanberraRemovalsPty Ltd 
 

FIRST CLASS REMOVALS AT A 
COMPETITIVE PRICE 

     
 
 

Local, Country & Interstate Removals      
Professional Packing Service     Storage 
Cartons/Packing Materials       Office 
Removals   Personal Service 
 

 
 

We have our own containerised and warehouse 
STORAGE facilities. 

Call us for an obligation free quote today on 
6238 1881. 

 
 

 

40 King Street, BUNGENDORE , NSW, 2621 
E:  canberraremovals@bigpond.com 

Phone:  6238 1881 
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The Run Home 
by Peter Evans 

 As the Super 15 season heads into the finals, a season of unwanted records finally comes to close for the Brumbies and 

the injury ridden Waratah‘s have bowed out in the first final. All Australian hopes now rest on the Queensland Reds. After 

finishing on top of the ladder the real work begins to make the Grand Final. Just remember that your world is as big as you 

make it. 

 Locally the Mudchooks Ladies Day was held on Saturday 25 June and was a huge success both on and off the field.  

The Mudchooks avenged their first round loss against Crookwell with a 24 to 19 win and, besides having a great social day; 

the Mudchicks raised $6,500 for the Bungendore Community Foundation from raffles and the auction of the special edition 

pink jerseys worn by the Mudchooks. 

 The game was the usual hard fought match against the Crookwell Dogs and was a classic ―game of two halves‖.  

During the first half the Mudchooks dominated the play, winning every scrum including all those that Crookwell fed.  The 

backs ran riot with Luke Payten scoring three tries.  Crookwell scored one try and the half time score was 17 to 7.  In the 

second half, Sandy Beggs scored immediately after the game re-started and then Crookwell‘s game improved after coach and 

former Brumby ‗Diesel‖ McCormack joined the fracas.  Crookwell started to win their own scrums and scored two converted 

tries in quick succession.  The Mudchooks were forced to defend for most of the second half and held on grimly to win the 

game and earn a bonus point. 

 The next home game is the 9
th

 of July vs Jindabyne with an Ugly shirt and Karaoke Night afterwards. Why not spend a 

winters afternoon watching the local grassroots rugby and then unleash that 70‘s classic Gloweave body shirt on the 

unsuspecting masses afterwards. 

 

 
 

TAYLOR MADE PUMPS 
YOUR PUMPS NOT PUMPING? 

PUMP REPAIRS TO ALL MAKES OF PUMPS 
 

 New Pumps Supplied and Installed 

 Home Pressure Systems 

 Bore and Irrigation Pumps 

 Bore, pump and power packages 

 Water, Bore Drilling Rig in local area - on site surveys 

 Fire Fighting Pumps - Sales and Repairs 

 Windmill Service, Repairs and New Sales 

 Water Softener Repairs and Water Quality Analysis 

 Premium Quality Water Softener Salt at Rural Prices 
 

Don't run out of water - call a Local Bloke for mobile 
Sales & Repairs 

 
Mark Taylor   ALL HOURS 

0428 486 460 (Mobile)  6238 2357 (Home)  6238 2351 (Fax) 
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COMMUNITY HALL KITCHEN UPGRADE 

 After 2 years of planning, we have finally received a State Government grant and are about to start the upgrade of the 

kitchen at the Wamboin Community Hall. We will retain the near new fridge and stove, replace the unused roller shutter in the 

east wall with a servery window, fit a complete set of new cupboards with a stainless steel bench top plus a new sink and an 

under bench oven. Other work includes tile repair, painting and other general maintenance. Except for the plumbing and 

electrical upgrade, as usual, the work will be done by non professional, volunteer labour. 

 We apologise for any inconvenience these works will cause however, after 30 years of added bits and pieces the Hall 

Management Committee consider this will be a worthwhile improvement to our Hall. -- Lofty Mason (Project Officer). 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

  
 

 
 

REG GIRALDI       

Licensed Builder 
NSW 145587C  ACT 2953C 
New Homes,  Extensions   Bathroom and 

Kitchen Renovations,    Carpentry, Tiling, 

Painting, Gyprock Repairs, Concreting,  

All Repairs and Insurance Work 

0416 075 910 (Mobile) or 6238 0918 (ah) 

HIA Member 
 

 

MR SWEEP 
CHIMNEY & FLUE CLEANING 

Slow Combustion & Open Fires Swept 

Repairs & maintenance 

SPRING DISCOUNTS NOW AVAILABLE 
 Chimney Dampers & Bird/Possum Mesh 
 Fire Bricks for Slow Combustion Heaters 

 Flue Extensions & Top Caps 
 Glass Replacements and Door Seals 
 Heater Fans Serviced and Replaced 

 Pre Gas Chimney Cleaning 
 Roof Ventilators Supplied and Installed 

 Safety Checks Available 
 S/C Heaters Removed or Replaced  

 Smoke Detectors Supplied and Installed 
For appointments or further information please phone Brian 

6258 1792 
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WAMBOIN HOME PRODUCE MARKETS 
 With  a very cold June morning, I thought that the locals would have stayed home, either in bed or by the warm fire, 

but glad to say that a good number came to support the local markets. The warm and cosy ‘Olde Coffee Shop’ was very 

popular, with lots having their hot cups of coffee, tasty egg and bacon rolls, and lovely freshly made scones with jam and 

cream. Everyone enjoying themselves, catching up with friends and locals for a chat.  I believe it was hard to find a vacant 

seat! 

A big THANK-YOU to all the stallholders who have come along each month, and to those who support our local market. We 

are now in recess for July and August and will resume on -      

SATURDAY SEPTEMBER 17, 2011  

If anyone is interested in having a stall at our markets, please contact me. 

Joan Mason, Ph: 62 383 258 

 

 

 

 
 

Rainfall and Temperatures in Wamboin - 36 year statistics from the Robertsons 
June rainfall to 26/6 ... 41.25mm (June 2010 ... 34.75mm) 

2011 rainfall to 26/6 ... 312mm (2010 to end June ... 410mm) 

Average July rainfall ... 53.5mm (July 2010 ... 80.25mm) 

   Wettest July ... 142mm in 1993 Driest July ... 4.5mm in 1982 

Hottest July day ... 15C on 22/7/79 Coldest July day ... 4C on 17/7/09 

Coldest July night ... -5C on 10/7/96  

NEW CLASSIFIEDS 

Le Tres Bon French Restaurant, Bungendore.  Casual positions (weeknights and weekends).  Seeking enthusiastic and 

reliable candidates with a willingness to learn about French cuisine.  Training provided.   Ph 62380662 or call in to the restaurant 

40 Malbons St, Bungendore with your CV. 

Nanny required 3-4 days per week.   We need a nanny for our 3 children (3 year old and 1 year old twins) in our home in 

Wamboin. Care to be arranged through Communities at Work (DEWR). We have some flexibility with days and hours. Please 

contact Rosie by e-mail- contemporarybathrooms@bigpond.com 

Toyota YRS Yaris for sale. 2006 5 dr auto. Excellent car - one owner since new & fully serviced. Dark racing green - metallic 

paint. Extras include tinted windows, headlamp protectors, mud spat set, carpet set & rear bumper scuff guard. High average 

mileage (128,000 k) hence only - $10,000. Ph 6238 3717. 

Cleaners available local and reliable, all areas, now including windows, call Claire or Jo on 0417-217-621. 



Wamboin Whisper, July, 2011, Page 10 of 20 

 

    
 

 

THE BUSHFIRE DANGER PERIOD HAS ENDED 

BUT THERE IS STILL A REAL RISK OF UNCONTROLLED FIRES IN OUR 
AREA 

RING TRIPLE ZERO (000) TO REPORT FIRES OR SMOKE SIGHTINGS. 

For the present a Fire Permit is not required to burn off in the open but if you plan to light a fire in the open 
you must notify: 

1. your neighbours, and 

2. NSWRFS Fire Control Centre in Queanbeyan (during weekday business hrs)  
tel: 6297-1840  

at least 24 hours before you light the fire. 

Your thoughtfulness will help minimise neighbour anxiety and unnecessary brigade call-outs. 

Management, including containment of a fire originating on your property, is your responsibility.  If the fire 
escalates to become more than you can handle, don’t hesitate, ring Triple Zero (000).  

The next fire danger period is less than three months away.  Prepare your property 

now by removing long grass and clearing around buildings. 

BRIGADE ACTIVITY LAST MONTH 
 Call Outs:  Your brigade was responded to three Triple Zero callouts during the month.  

On Sunday 12 June - circa 8pm the brigade was responded to a smoke and sparks scare (allegedly powerlines arcing) in the 

vicinity of Donnelly Rd, Bywong.  Despite an extensive search of the area all that could be found were a couple of bonfires 

situated close together the sparks from which may well have been the trigger for someone making a call to Triple Zero.  

On Sunday 19 June – around 1.30pm the brigade was called to a grassfire that had gotten out of control on a property in 

Summerhill Rd.  The brigade despatched one of its heavy tankers, two medium tankers and a light unit.  Fortunately, with the 

quick response, some deft footwork, and a little bit of luck, the fire was contained reasonably quickly despite having made 

some ingress into a nearby stand of pine trees. 

The final incident was on Thursday 23 June when at around 6.15 pm the brigade was responded to a motor vehicle accident 

involving two cars on Macs Reef Rd between Denley Dr and Bungendore Rd.  

 Training Courses: During the ‗quieter‘ months several members of the brigade are sharpening up their existing 

skills or gaining new skills by attending skills workshops and courses being conducted by the RFS. 

 

BURNING OFF (i.e. PILE BURN):  Burning of cut and stacked vegetation is referred to as a pile burn.  Residents who are 

planning to light a fire in the open to dispose of vegetation resulting, for example, from removal of bush fire fuels or property 

maintenance are reminded that the law requires you to notify: 

o all residents who adjoin the site of the proposed pile or hazard reduction burn, plus 

o  the local RFS Fire Control Centre (during business hours) 

at least 24 hours prior to lighting the pile.   

For further information visit the brigade‘s website at 

http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 
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Other people who might be inconvenienced by the burning pile, e.g. more distant residents 

who live down wind of the proposed fire, should also be notified.  

For residents in the Wamboin brigade area i.e. Bywong (south of the Federal Highway), 

Sutton Park/EagleHawk and Wamboin localities, the local RFS Fire Control Centre is in 

Queanbeyan – telephone: 6297 1840.  Please note - you need to contact the Fire Control 

Centre during weekday business hours. 

Management, including containment of a fire originating on your property, is your 

responsibility.  Please ensure you have an adequate water supply and appropriate strategy and 

tools to control and contain your fire e.g. pump, hose, appropriate fittings, backpack sprayer, 

rake, shovel, etc.  You should also dress appropriately and remain vigilant until the fire is 

extinguished.  If per chance your fire becomes uncontrollable or escapes, ring Triple Zero 

(000). 

AGM:   The Brigade‘s 2011 Annual General Meeting (AGM) was held on Tuesday 14 June.   

At the AGM, a special Certificate of Appreciation was awarded to Larry King for his generous and valued contribution as a 

member and long-time Treasurer of the Brigade.  A special award was also given to Eureka Plants Pty Ltd for its long and 

generous support of the Brigade by providing plants for on-sale by the Brigade. The contributions of retiring President Peter 

Greenwood, Captain Andrew Dunn, Senior Deputy Darrell Tipton and Deputy Captain Cliff Spong, were also acknowledged.    

 

Woodbridge Plumbing Services 
 

Lic NSW 148394C  and ACT 199815827      
 

* Plumbing – Drainage – Gas Fitting (L.P.G / Natural Gas)   * Maintenance for the above  

* New Homes – Extensions – Renovations     * Gutters and Downpipes 

* Water filters (under sink or whole house)  * Blocked Drains  * Hydronic heating (Radiators) 

We assure you of our best attention and service at all times 

Please call Matt on 0428 439 399    Fax 6282 0621 
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Retiring long-time Treasurer Larry King receiving a Certificate of 

Appreciation from President Peter Greenwood.  

 

John Gordon from Eureka Plants Pty Ltd with his Certificate of 

Appreciation receiving thanks from President Peter Greenwood. 

  

Brigade members, invited guests, and visitors at the AGM. Acting NSWRFS Regional Manager Lake George Zone, Tim Carroll, 

thanking the brigade for its efforts during the year. Tim also acted as 

Returning Officer for the elections at the Brigade‘s 2011 AGM. 

 

An election for Office Bearers was conducted with the following results: 

Administrative Officers  Field Officers 

President Ian Coillet  Senior Deputy Captain Col Prest 

Vice President Peter Greenwood  Deputy Captain 1 Richard Hobbs 

Secretary John Taubman  Deputy Captain 2 Geoff Foster 

Treasurer Nev Schroder  Deputy Captain 3 Andrew Dunn 

Support Crew Coordinator Wendy Downs  Deputy Captain 4 Matt O‘Brien 

Community Safety Officer Geoff Foster  Deputy Captain 5 Vacant 

Equipment Officer Tim Barter  Deputy Captain 6 Vacant 

Brigade Training Officer Matt O‘Brien    

 
 

BRIGADE TRAINING (all sessions begin at the Fire Station) 

If you are thinking about becoming a fire fighter or member of the brigade‘s support group, or would just like to see the 

brigade in action during a training session, you are very welcome to come along to any of the set training sessions.  You‘ll be 

made welcome and we‘re happy to just have a chat.   All training begins at the Fire Station. 

 1
st
 Tuesday of the Month 7:30pm to 9:30pm 

 2
nd

 Saturday of the Month 1:30pm to 4:30pm 

 4
th

 Sunday of the Month 8:30am to 11:30am 
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In addition, several Brigade members meet at the Eaglehawk Hotel on the 4
th

 Thursday of every month at 7pm for dinner.  

There‘s a great selection of food to choose from.  We‘d love other people in the community to come along and join in the fun.  

You might even be a winner in a raffle! 

Of course, if you want to just have a chat on the phone about becoming a member of the brigade, please give our Secretary a 

call on 6236 9794. 

FURTHER INFORMATION 
The Wamboin Brigade Website:  will help you to monitor local conditions and Brigade announcements.  The 

Community Information section has useful information including links to other websites that provide guidance regarding bush 

fire preparations.  You‘ll also find the brigade‘s history, some pretty interesting photos and other fascinating material on the 

site. 

http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Brigade Information Stall at the Wamboin Home Produce Market:  The next information stall will be when 

the Wamboin Home Produce Market re-opens from its winter recess on the 3
rd

 Saturday in September.  Remember, when you 

come to the market, which is located in the Wamboin Community Association‘s Hall, you‘ll find us in front of the Fire Station 

happy to answer all your questions. 

If you have any queries on a fire-related issue including preparing yourself, your family and your property for a bush or grass 

or winter house fire, then please contact the Brigade on 0409 991 340. 

 

PREPARE.    ACT.    SURVIVE. 
     

==================================================================================== 

 

Looking for a great horse vet? 
 We just love horses: All of our team lives, breathes, eats and sleeps horses and are horse owners too. It means we 

care for your horses like they are our own. 

 Around the clock care: We know that just like people, horses don’t just need accident or emergency care during 

business hours, so we are available anytime...Just call! 

 We Travel to you: If your horse is incapacitated or you don’t have transport we’ll come to you or help you arrange 

transport to our dedicated equine hospital. 

 If Hospitalisation is needed: Our state of the art hospital means that your horse will get great care under the 

supervision of our dedicated team of Vets and Nurses ….Fast! 

 From the routine to the complex diagnosis and surgery - we do the lot: Our vets have advanced training in equine 

dentistry, lameness, reproduction and surgery - and a whole lot more in between. 

 Corner of Barton and Federal Highways, Lyneham 

Email: equine@canberraequinehospital.com.au  Website: www.canberraequinehospital.com.au 

Phone: (02) 6241-8888  
 

BINGLEY CONTRACTORS 
Ph: 0418 201784 or 0419 483 103 

AH 62303 385 

WATER DELIVERY 
Prompt, reliable service of domestic water at competitive rates 

 

ACTEW approved tankers   

Local Carrier since 1994     

1761 Sutton Road, Sutton 
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Results from the Wamboin Golf Club 

by Peter Greenwood 

 The Wamboin Golf Club competition on June 5th was a modified handicap Ambrose event sponsored by Steve and 

Ruth Lambert from Lambert Vineyards with a great selection of wines on offer as prizes. 

 The 9 hole competition was won by the team  of Ken and Alex Gordon with the team of Rob Gorham, Lofty and Joan 

Mason coming in second. 

 The 18 hole competition was keenly fought with prizes going all the way to fourth.  Winners were Jason and Logan 

Beckett with John and Jack Whitney, with a team score of 41.7.  Second were Steve Lambert, Phil Kuczma and Larry King 

with 44.4.  Third team were Nev and Rachel Schroder and Keith France with a score of 45 and fourth were Charles Guscott, 

Tim Barter and Paul Griffin with a score of 48.7.  Looks a bit as though the juniors with their generous handicaps helped their 

Dads bring home the trophies in this family oriented golf club.  Congratulations to all the winners, but every player was a 

winner and went home with a prize.  

 

How The Whisper Gets From the Printer To Your Mailbox 

 The 50 or so people below each spend time every month to make sure that Wamboin and Bywong homes own and 

receive a free community newspaper written by residents.     If your deliverer has been on the job for a long time and you have 

a bit of time you could spare, think about offering to take over the job or help out.     If you already have too many tasks in 

your month, every now and then give your volunteer paperwoman/man/boy/girl a thank you.  - Ned Noel, volunteer editor 

 
165:  CO-ORDINATED HELEN MONTESIN:  ph 6238 3208 

Dene Evans Norton Rd West Area from Cmpbl Pl 20 Bill Owen Cooper Rd 26 
Helen Montesin Fernloff Rd 33 Stuart Whitten Canning Cl 17 

Hank Berlee Poppet Rd  (for all on road) 32 Alan Rope Sutton Rd 37 

283: CO-ORDINATED  BY TRISH RICE:  ph 6238 3791 

Joan Mason Bingley Way 48 Margaret Heleimin Merino Vale Dr 17 

Sue Ward Norton Rd (Bingley to Weeroona) 32 Anne Gardner Weeroona Dr (Norton to Majors) 31 

Trish Rice Majors Cl 18 David Anderson Weeroona Dr (Majors to Denley) 35 
Ned Noel Pal Cncl (14), Advertisers/ Misc (45) 59 Penny Evans Norton Rd (Campbell to Bingley) 24 

Kathy Handel Yalana West 19    

230:  CO-ORDINATED BY KERRIE FISHER:  ph 6238 3489 

Lesley Page Valley View Ln 4 Deb Gordon Yalana East 42 

Colleen Foster B‘dore Rd to Nrtn Rd  22 Rob Gorham South end Clare Valley 38 

Cassie Fisher Clare Ln 12 Lyle Montesin  The Forest Rd area  incl Joe Rcks 60 
Axelby family North end Clare Valley 42 Bungendore Foodworks Bungendore 10 

223:  CO-ORDINATED BY JOHN VAN DER STRAATEN: ph 6238 3590 

Sheryl Barnes Denley Dr (Kestral to sthn end) 20 Brian Higgison Denley Dr (Birchmans to Kestral inc)  12 
Don Malcolmson Macs Reef Rd (Denley to Gum Flat) 7 Rhett Cox Macs Reef Rd (Newington to Bankers) 7 

Connie & Hans Bachor Dnly Dr to Macs Rf Rd incl Bchm Gr 26 Morag & Guy Cotsell Macs Reef Rd b‘n Nwgtn& Harriott  30 

Nora Stewart Rovere Ln 7 Sandra Favre  Macs Reef Rd b‘n Nwngtn& Harriott  20 
Carol & Clive Boughton Macs Reef Rd (Bankers to Fed Hwy) 30 Joan Milnor Birriwa Rd plus Macs Rf Rd to Harriott  30 

Beth Hope Gum Flat Ln 6 Tony Bond Hogan Dr 28 

122: CO-ORDINATED BY IAN COILLET    ph 6238 3425 

 Michael & Jose Deane FdHwSvcRd/Bidges/Hickey/O'Gold 63 Jenny Bryce Wattle Flat Rd 11 

 Robt & Marz  Luton Sutton Park Estate 48    

207:  CO-ORDINATED BY KEVIN ANDERSON     ph 6236 9333 

Phil & Pam Dawes Donnelly Rd & Donnelly Ln 25 David Featherston Summerhill and Creekborough Rds 24 

Kevin Anderson B‘dore Rd (Macs Reef to Summerhill) 33 Diana & Keith Gascoine Snowgum Rd 27 

Kerrie Gougeon B‘dore Rd (Fed Hwy to Summerhill) 25 Chris Fowler Shinglehouse & Millyn Rds 27 
Sue Aunella Brooks Rd 18 Richard Holding Wyoming & Doust Rds 28 
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Nature Notes -- June 2011 
Jo Walker 

 Another month with very little rain – and some really white frosts.  But there is still plenty of grass growing for the 

kangaroos, and the buds on the Silver Wattles (Acacia dealbata) are beginning to show a tinge of yellow.  Acacia genistifolia 

(Early Wattle) has already had a display of pale cream flowers for some time now, and the cream flowers of the Urn Heath 

(Melichrus urceolatus) and the taller heath plant, Styphelia triflora, are still providing nectar for the honeyeaters. 

 Some plants seem not to have noticed the winter.  The Hoary Sunray (Leucochrysum albicans) is still producing papery 

white flowers and the tall pea-bush (Dillwynia sieberi, formerly D. juniperina) has a scatter of yellow flowers adorning its 

prickly foliage. 

 Three patches of a native waterlily (Ottelia ovatifolia) appeared on the surface of the dam this year.  This plant has eye-

catching three-petalled white flowers with maroon centres, and, as one plant had ten large buds on it, I was looking forward to 

its flowering.  Unfortunately, the buds are a tasty food item for birds that come to the dam.  The Pacific Black Ducks are 

regular visitors and the probable culprits – but it‘s nice to have them around. 

 The gale-force winds last week didn‘t do as much damage as they could have done.  Last month, on a windy day, a 

large Eucalyptus goniocalyx (Bundy) across the creek lost three huge branches.  The Sulphur-crested Cockatoos are already 

busy gouging out the rotten wood to form nesting hollows. 

 The Yellow-tailed Black Cockatoos paid one of their regular visits yesterday.  Sometimes only a dozen or so drop off at 

my place while the others continue on to surrounding properties, but this time fifty or more spent the day here.  They had a 

great time on the Hakea salicifolia plants, munching chunks out of the woody fruit to reach the hidden seed – and managed to 

do quite a bit of pruning too. 

 I‘ve seen two bushflies this month – unusual as they are usually gone by the end of May.  Although we had another 

white frost this morning, the temperature reached 16 degrees yesterday and seems set to do almost the same today.  Feels 

almost like spring!  

 

RURAL DRIVEWAYS  

Local Grader Man 

 
 

Pot Holes to Re-Construct? 

Recycled concrete and 

recycled asphalt applied and laid 

 
Call Rex BH 0418 624 630 AH 6238 3090   

 

 

YOGA in SUTTON 
 

TUESDAY MORNINGS 

Term 3 Commences Tuesday 19 July 2011 

SUTTON HALL - 10.00am to 11.30am 

Beginners Welcome 

Casual: $15 per class 

6 week pass $78 (only $13 per class) 

Relaxation and Postures 

Breathing Practices and Meditation 

Contact: Maureen 

Phone: 0402 900 033 

Email enjoy.yogawithmaureen@gmail.com 

 
 

 
 

From a fuse to a new house and other electrical needs 
 

CHRIS  LODI  ELECTRICAL 
 

NSW Lic 193163C 
 

You can be assured of a prompt, efficient and courteous service 
by a professional who guarantees his work 

 
 

Mobile    0412 211 798 Ph: 6238 0068       Email:   christianlodi@gmail.com  

 

FOR SALE 
Locally grown Native and Exotic shrubs and trees, suitable for this area. 

150 mm (6”) pots $5.00  200 mm (8”) pots $9.00   Fresh Cut Flowers 

 
Kleenheat Gas Dealer, Wamboin, Sutton and Geary’s Gap Area.   -  Rural Services 

WIYAGIBA TRADING – Dave and Jane Hubbard  37 Poppet Road, Wamboin Ph/Fax 6238 3308 
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POLLY’S MORNING TEA 

THANK YOU FROM THE BOTTOM OF MY HEART 
 The weather was perfect and attendance was at it‘s best. Food was in abundance for all those that dropped in.  

An array of goods for the silent auction, enormous trading tables. A raffle that consisted of 16 prizes of which 5 prizes were 

won by local folk.  A huge caramel mud cake was baked and donated by Angela Vagg  of Wamboin. Guests paid 50c to guess 

the weight. The winner (5gm off the mark)kindly donated the cake back to the floor whereby it was then auctioned. To end the 

cake raised $98.00. Thank you Angela! 

 To this point we have raised $2800.00.  On Saturday of the following week I set up a stall outside Foodworks of 

Bungendore. The freezing conditions did not deter the community from donating to such a worthy cause. A raffle of 3 prizes 

was organised and we raised another $316.00. Thank you to my son Glen for the muscle work, Dianne Lesak, Margarita & 

Fred Skerbic who travelled from Monash to help me on the day. 

 Sunday morning the Parishioners of St Mary‘s Catholic church donated a further $205.00. The remainder of the week 

saw visitors calling in to my home to give their donation. Today (7 June) WE have raised $4087.40. 

 I would like to take this opportunity to thank all my helpers in the lead up to the big day. A huge thank you for the 

support I received on the day. A special thank you goes to my husband Stefan, Judy Nikolaou, Angelica & Albert Martin. 

Thank you to all of you that made donations in vouchers or in kind. There are so many of you, I am bound to leave someone if 

I was to make a list. 

 Let me remind you – that I could not do this without you. Thank you each and everyone of you. May God reward you 

for your generosity.And finally, I have been informed that our contribution to last year‘s cancer morning tea set us 2
nd

 highest 

individual fundraiser in the ACT. (Cancer Council Annual Report 09/10 page 23)  

 -- Pauline Segeri 
 

 
BUNGENDORE LANDSCAPE SUPPLIES 
FOR ALL YOUR LANDSCAPING NEEDS 

 

      Firewood     Sand, Gravel, Mulch, Topsoil, Veg-Mix 
Feature rocks and riverstone    Mushroom compost, Bobcat 

Decomposed granite (yellow)    Excavator and Roller 
Ironbark strainers and poles    Certified weighbridge, Cement 

Old Railway Sleepers, Wine Barrels, Pavers  Hardwood sleepers – Stakes – Pegs 
 

        Ph 6238 0460   Open 7 Days        36 King Street   Bungendore 
 

 

 
DOG LOVERS 

Dog Training and Behaviour for Beginners IN BYWONG 
      A well-behaved dog is a pleasure to own. Spending a little time with your dog each day and knowing just what to ask 

of your dog is what this course will teach you.  

      You will be learning about basic dog behaviour and psychology, as well as various obedience exercises, such as sit, 

drop, wait, come and walking on a loose lead.  These classes will also discuss dealing with dogs and snakes and how to 

control dogs around livestock and wildlife, including advice on how to train your dog to avoid snakes.   

      Children are very welcome to the classes, however please discuss with us if your child will need help from an adult 

throughout the lessons. In-home training is also available.  Class duration: 1  hour.  Cost: $110 per dog for 6 weeks. Class 

limit: 6 people.   

      Please call Heike Hahner on 4842 7143 or email  hhahner@bigpond.com   Dog Training & Behaviour Consulting, 
Canine Communications. 
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LONG RUNNING CLASSIFIEDS 

WANTED.  Wamboin or Bywong area, rural residential property, anything from 1 to 40 acres, with home.   If you or 

someone you know is thinking of selling, please get in touch. We're ready to buy now. No agents please. Thank you.  Peter 

Reid Ph: 0417 491 519 or 6156 3029 

Get Trapped, Wholesale and Retail Trap Supplies, Available from your local hardware and rural supply shops, Mouse Traps, 

Cages etc, www.gettrapped.com for your local supplier. 

PHOTOSHOP TUTOR and PHOTO RETOUCHING.  One-on-one tutoring in Adobe Photoshop CS or Photoshop 

Elements.  Or if you need help improving your digital images, scanning old photos, or any other digital photography tasks, 

contact Christine on 0412-766-682. 
Mobile Natural Horse Care and Gardening - Not enough hrs in the day / week? Away on weekends or holidays? Need someone to feed, rug, 

groom, clean up and care for your horse/s? General gardening, weed, mow, mulch and tidy. Other pets included and mail collected. Unable to 

ask neighbours / friends again? Call Cheryl - on 62369373 or 0402201491 

Mowing/Slashing. Small areas. Ph. 6236-9189 
FIREWOOD.  Mixed hardwood.   You load 6 X 4 box trailer $100.   6 X 4 box trailer delivered $130.  Larger loads delivered by 

arrangement.   Saturdays and Sundays only.   Ph 6238-3164. 

Convert those precious memories from VHS or VHSC Video to DVD, Records and Cassette Tapes to CD, right here in Wamboin.   Act now 

before they are lost forever.  Fast turnaround.  Only $12 per Video and from $12 per Record or Cassette. Phone Vicky or Tony Holland on 

6238 3762 or 0403 069018. 

MATHS TUTORING.  Encouraging, expert coaching from Mrs Judy Shellard BSc(Hons), DipEd or Mr David Shellard 

BSc(Hons).  Rates $25 for half an hour.  Length of session, location, type of help and diagnostic testing tailored to individual 

needs. Contact Judy. Phone 0262383050 or email jshellard@bigpond.com   
CHOOKS WANTED – Any age & roosters.   Phone Frank on 6297-3523 to arrange collection. 

Beekeeping Services, Beeswax & Local Award Winning Honey.    Prompt removal of swarm bees and hives that are no longer wanted. We 

can also remove feral hives depending on location. Fee charged depending on distance travelled and the type of job required. Pure bees wax 

candles, beeswax blocks and award winning local honey for sale; available bottled or in bulk. Phone or see us each month at the markets! Call 

John or Tricia - Ridgiedidge Apiary 6238 3791. www.ridgiedidge.net.au 

Large Holiday house situated in Tuross, 180 degree Ocean views, opposite shops, 2 minute walk to beach, large block for parking, available 

now.  Discounts apply for Wamboin/Bywong residents. Please phone Cherrie 0418 621 462 for details. 

ADVERTISING RATES: Local classified advertisements are free, as are announcements from community organisations and clubs.  

Business advertisements pay printing and Community Association Projects.   Contact editor on 6238-3484 for information.   Advertising 

rates:  Full Page - $120    Half Pg - $60  1/3 Pg $40   1/4 Pg - $30  1/5 Pg - $25  1/8 Pg - $20 

FOR HIRE from the Wamboin Hall: A 4 Burner, Hooded BBQ with side burner. Half cast iron plate and half grill plus temperature gauge.   

$50 (includes gas) together with $30 cleaning bond. Both payable on collection. Bond refunded if BBQ is returned clean. Enquiries - Joan 

Mason 6238 3258.  

Trestles and chairs are available for hire by local residents. Hire rates are: Trestle $10ea and chairs $1.50 ea.  Price does not include delivery 

or pick-up charges. Available from the Wamboin Community Hall, 112 Bingley Way. Must be returned in clean servicable condition. All 

damages are responsibility of the hirer.  Equipment must be tied securely on trailer etc. whentaken (otherwise they don't go.) Time of pick-up 

and returned MUST be adhered to (I don't live at the Hall!)  - Joan Mason, 62383258. 

FOR HIRE: WAMBOIN COMMUNITY HALL.  Bookings arranged by Joan Mason 6238 3258.   Local Residents $100, Bond $250.   Non-

Resident $150, Bond $300. The Hall is not available for teenage, 18 or 21st. functions. 

FOR HIRE: BYWONG COMMUNITY HALL. Suitable for smaller functions and  seminars, groups etc.  Check availability and booking 

information on www.bywongcommunity.org.au. 

The Whisper is a community  newspaper for Wamboin and Bywong.   If you live in the area and have something to say about living here that 

is informative, thoughtful or entertaining, think about writing it up for the next issue.  For more information contact the editor on 6238-3484 

or email nednoel@optusnet.com.au 

 
 

 

 OAKLEIGH BERRY FARM  
 

Markets are now in recess till September 
However we have plenty of stock including  
 Raspberry Jams, Syrup, Vinegar, Leathers 

Quince Jelly and Paste 
made on farm from our own farm grown fruit 

  

We also have Dried Fruits, Nuts and Sweets, 
 Available in resealable packs from 200g to 1kg.   

 

If you need supplies before September 17
th

 please get in touch with us. 
 We can arrange to deliver, or you can pick up, whatever is most convenient. 

 

Alan and Eleanor  
Ph. 62383224   Mob. 0429 434944 

alan.rope@priam.com.au 
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THE STABLE DOOR (continued from back  page) 

 

(Local) Carrot & Orange Soup 

 

2 teaspoons oil 1 teaspoon curry powder 

400gm (local) carrots chopped 1 crushed (local or at least Australian) garlic clove 

1 large onion chopped freshly ground black pepper (to taste) 

juice of 2 oranges, plus zest non-fat yoghurt 

I litre chicken stock (cubes if you must) mint & orange to garnish 

1 cup chopped celery (optional)  

 

 Heat the oil, add onion, and cook until glassy. Add carrots and celery and cook for 10 minutes, stirring to prevent 

sticking and burning. Add the juice, rind, stock, curry, garlic and pepper. Simmer for 10-15 mins until carrot is soft. Blend. 

Serve hot or chilled with yoghurt and garnish with orange. 

 

 According to Wikipedia:  Carrot and stick (also "carrot or stick") is an idiom that refers to a policy of offering a 

combination of rewards and punishment to induce behavior. Some claim that this usage of phrase is erroneous, and that in fact 

comes from the figure of a carrot on a stick. In this case, the driver would tie a carrot on a string to a long stick and dangle it 

in front of the donkey, just out of its reach. As the donkey moved forward to get the carrot, it pulled the cart and the driver so 

that the carrot would always remain out of reach. 

 

 

AAA ALL AREAS   WATER CARRYING 
DOMESTIC WATER 

7 days Prompt Delivery 
STAINLESS STEEL TANK (14,000 ltrs) 

ACTEW Approved Tankers, for Tanks, Pools, etc. 

 
GARRY 0428 626 838 

 or 6297 3648 
Local Water Carrier Since 1985 
PO Box 807, Queanbeyan, 2620 

 

 

 

 

 

BRUCIC 

EXCAVATIONS 

 
Trucks, Bobcats and 

Excavators 

for HireRock Hammer, 

Auger and Pallet Forks 

Roadworks, House Sites, 

Sheds & Garages 

Water Tanks 

Footings,  Sand & Gravel, 

Landscape Supplies 

Supply and Install Septic 

Tanks 

and Absorption Trenches 

 

Enquiries Phone Darko 

Phone  6238 1884 

Mobile  0408 682 191 
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An occasional piece 

Sunday 26 June:.…and it’s pretty clear that Jack has been out and about. 

  
 

 
 

 

 With the synoptic chart showing a High Pressure currently above us to be slow moving, we are experiencing some 

wonderfully blue, sunny skies, the kind we yearn for this time of the year but generally they only after rather frigid 

temperatures in the early morning. 

  On my not infrequent loop down the greenway and back along Weeroona Drive, I often hear the bray of the two 

neighbouring donkeys.  On this occasion the sound of the braying is almost totally lost in the din of the friendly black lab that 

challenges me to come closer to the fence so he can smack me around the chops a bit. I continue walking and move beyond 

the property line. As is its practise, the playful pooch pulls up but a bee‘s whatsit shy of the fence. The word ‗carrot‘ popped 

into my head and then the association between ‗donkey‘ and ‗carrot‘. Moving into overdrive, the old brain recalled the idiom 

‗carrot and stick‘ or is it ‗carrot or stick‘.  As with many things in life the answer is not straightforward but more on that a 

little later.   

 Carrots.  According to the good books, in cold areas such as ours, it seems that carrots can be stored in the ground over 

winter, as long as they are protected from frost. This tends to sweeten the flavour. Given the chilly mornings and evenings, 

and the fact that carrots have been slipping back into vogue, I thought I‘d share with you a carrot-based recipe I‘ve had in 

hand and used over many years.   (continued on previous page) 

 

 
 

DEANE FENCING 
Jamison ACT 2614 

Phone: 6230 3088     Mobile 0414 525 525 

Email: deane.fencing@hotmail.com 

 

Specialises in Road, Bridge, Carpark Safety Barriers 

 and Fencing 

- Guard rails 

- Wire rope (flex fence) barriers 

- Isolator concrete barrier 

- Thriebem guardrail 

- Work zone barriers 

- Pedestrian barriers 


